

# House of Commons Public Accounts Committee

# The National Programme for IT in the NHS: Progress since 2006

**Second Report of Session 2008–09** 



# House of Commons Public Accounts Committee

# The National Programme for IT in the NHS: Progress since 2006

## **Second Report of Session 2008–09**

Report, together with formal minutes, oral and written evidence

Ordered by the House of Commons to be printed 14 January 2009

### **The Public Accounts Committee**

The Committee of Public Accounts is appointed by the House of Commons to examine "the accounts showing the appropriation of the sums granted by Parliament to meet the public expenditure, and of such other accounts laid before Parliament as the committee may think fit" (Standing Order No 148).

### **Current membership**

Mr Edward Leigh MP (Conservative, Gainsborough) (Chairman) Mr Richard Bacon MP (Conservative, South Norfolk) Angela Browning MP (Conservative, Tiverton and Honiton) Mr Paul Burstow MP (Liberal Democrat, Sutton and Cheam) Rt Hon David Curry MP (Conservative, Skipton and Ripon) Mr Ian Davidson MP (Labour, Glasgow South West) Mr Philip Dunne MP (Conservative, Ludlow) Angela Eagle MP (Labour, Wallasey) Nigel Griffiths MP (Labour, Edinburgh South) Rt Hon Keith Hill MP (Labour, Streatham) Mr Austin Mitchell MP (Labour, Great Grimsby) Dr John Pugh MP (Liberal Democrat, Southport) Geraldine Smith MP (Labour, Morecombe and Lunesdale) Rt Hon Don Touhig MP (Labour, Islwyn) Rt Hon Alan Williams MP (Labour, Swansea West) Phil Wilson MP (Labour, Sedgefield)

### **Powers**

Powers of the Committee of Public Accounts are set out in House of Commons Standing Orders, principally in SO No 148. These are available on the Internet via www.parliament.uk.

### **Publication**

The Reports and evidence of the Committee are published by The Stationery Office by Order of the House. All publications of the Committee (including press notices) are on the Internet at http://www.parliament.uk/pac. A list of Reports of the Committee in the present Session is at the back of this volume.

### Committee staff

The current staff of the Committee is Mark Etherton (Clerk), Lorna Horton (Senior Committee Assistant), Pam Morris (Committee Assistant), Jane Lauder (Committee Assistant) and Alex Paterson (Media Officer).

### **Contacts**

All correspondence should be addressed to the Clerk, Committee of Public Accounts, House of Commons, 7 Millbank, London SW1P 3JA. The telephone number for general enquiries is 020 7219 5708; the Committee's email address is pubaccom@parliament.uk.

# Contents

Re	eport	Page
	Summary	3
	Conclusions and recommendations	5
1	Progress in implementing the systems	9
2	Managing the change of Local Service Provider in the South	12
3	The costs and benefits of the Programme	14
4	Securing the support of clinicians and other NHS staff	16
5	The security of patients records	17
Fo	rmal Minutes	19
Wi	tnesses	20
Lis	t of written evidence	20
Lis	t of Reports from the Committee of Public Accounts 2008–09	21

# Summary

The National Programme for IT is designed to reform the way the NHS in England uses information, and hence to improve services and the quality of patient care. The Programme's aims are ambitious, and its scale and complexity make delivery more challenging than similar projects elsewhere in the world. The Programme requires substantial organisational and cultural change to be successful and it is dependent on the deployment of systems in an increasingly devolved NHS.

The Programme is managed at national level by NHS Connecting for Health, part of the Department of Health, and the Chief Executive of the NHS is the Senior Responsible Owner for the Programme. Responsibility for delivery is shared with the local NHS, with the Chief Executives of the ten Strategic Health Authorities responsible for implementation and the realisation of benefits in their part of the NHS.

Some systems are being deployed across the NHS. The Care Records Service, however, is at least four years behind schedule, with the Department's latest forecasts putting completion at 2014–15. At 31 August 2008, new care records systems had been deployed in 133 of the 380 Trusts. Trusts in the North, Midlands and East have been receiving an interim system and will have to go through a further deployment in due course to implement Lorenzo, the care records software for the North, Midlands and East, which has suffered major delays. By the end of 2008, Lorenzo had not been deployed throughout any Acute Trust and in only one Primary Care Trust.

The Programme started with four Local Service Providers—the main suppliers responsible for implementing systems at local level—covering the whole of England, but two have left the Programme. Only two remain, both carrying the responsibility for major components of the Programme. The Programme's high dependence on just two major suppliers has implications for the Programme's capacity and capability, and for the Department's leverage.

Fujitsu's contract covering the South of England was terminated in May 2008. Negotiations to reset the contract had failed because the two sides were unable to agree on the price and commercial terms. The future arrangements for the South remain under discussion, but the Department's intention is allow those Trusts which have not yet implemented a new care records system to choose between those offered by the two remaining Local Service Providers, BT and CSC.

The estimated cost of the Programme is £12.7 billion, including £3.6 billion of local costs, although this figure remains uncertain. In the event that Trusts decide not to deploy the Programme's systems, the Department is nonetheless obliged to make payments to the suppliers concerned. While the Department can direct NHS Trusts and Primary Care Trusts to take the systems, it has no such power over Foundation Trusts.

The Programme is intended to generate substantial benefits for patients and the NHS. The aim is for the care records software to be delivered in a series of releases with increasing functionality. Delivering the clinical functionality will be key to convincing NHS staff of the benefits of the Programme because what has been provided to date has not met their

### expectations.

Keeping patient data secure is crucial to the reputation and success of the Programme, and the Department is confident that the mechanisms it is putting in place will provide a high level of security. Access to the Care Records Service will be controlled through Smartcards and passcodes, and access will be auditable. The security of the IT systems themselves is the responsibility of suppliers, with NHS organisations and their staff responsible for keeping secure the data they access. The Department is notified of serious security breaches, but less serious incidents are handled at local level.

The Committee first reported on the Programme in March 2007.<sup>1</sup> On the basis of a further report by the Comptroller and Auditor General,<sup>2</sup> we took evidence from the Department of Health and Fujitsu on the progress being made in delivering the Programme, including the termination of Fujitsu's contract as the Local Service Provider for the South.

<sup>1</sup> Committee of Public Accounts, Twentieth Report of Session 2006–07, Department of Health: The National Programme for IT in the NHS, HC 390

<sup>2</sup> C&AG's Report, The National Programme for IT in the NHS: Progress since 2006, HC (Session 2007–08) 484-I

## Conclusions and recommendations

- 1. Recent progress in deploying the new care records systems has been very disappointing, with just six deployments in total during the first five months of 2008–09. The completion date of 2014–15, four years later than originally planned, was forecast before the termination of Fujitsu's contract and must now be in doubt. The arrangements for the South have still not been resolved. The Department and the NHS are working with suppliers and should update the deployment timetables. Given the level of interest in the Programme, the Department should publish an annual report of progress against the timetables and revised forecasts. The report should include updates on actions to resolve the major technical problems with care records systems that are causing serious operational difficulties for Trusts.
- 2. By the end of 2008 the Lorenzo care records software had still not gone live throughout a single Acute Trust. Given the continuing delays and history of missed deadlines, there must be grounds for serious concern as to whether Lorenzo can be deployed in a reasonable timescale and in a form that brings demonstrable benefits to users and patients. Even so, pushing ahead with the implementation of Lorenzo before Trusts or the system are ready would only serve to damage the Programme. Future plans for deployment across the North, Midlands and East should therefore only follow successful deployment and testing in the three early adopter Trusts. This will mean that lessons can be learned before any decision is taken to begin a general roll-out.
- 3. The planned approach to deploy elements of the clinical functionality of Lorenzo (release 1) ahead of the patient administration system (release 2) is untested, and therefore poses a higher risk than previous deployments under the Programme. The Department and the NHS should undertake a thorough assessment of whether this approach to deployment will work in practice. No Trust other than the three early adopters should be invited to take the first release of Lorenzo until it is certain that release 1 and release 2 will work effectively together.
- 4. Of the four original Local Service Providers, two have left the Programme, and just two remain, both carrying large commitments. CSC is responsible for deploying care records systems to the whole of the North, Midlands and East after taking over Accenture's contracts. As well as deploying systems in London, BT is responsible for the N3 broadband network and the Spine. In the light of the experience of Accenture's and Fujitsu's departures from the Programme, it is vitally important that the Department assesses BT's and CSC's capacity and capability to continue to meet their substantial commitments. The assessment should consider the impact on the strength of the Department's position of having only two suppliers responsible for the Programme's major components.
- 5. The termination of Fujitsu's contract has caused uncertainty among Trusts in the South and new deployments have stopped. One option being considered for new deployments is for Trusts to have a choice of either Lorenzo provided through CSC or the Millennium system provided through BT. There are, however, considerable problems with existing deployments of Millennium and serious concerns about the

prospects for future deployments of Lorenzo. Before the new arrangements for the South are finalised, the Department should assess whether it would be wise for Trusts in the South to adopt these systems. Should either of the Local Service Providers take on additional commitments relating to the South, the Department should take particular care to assess the implications of the extra workload for the quality of services to Trusts in the Local Service Providers' existing areas of responsibility.

- 6. The Programme is not providing value for money at present because there have been few successful deployments of the Millennium system and none of Lorenzo in any Acute Trust. Trusts cannot be expected to take on the burden of deploying care records systems that do not work effectively. Unless the position on care records system deployments improves appreciably in the very near future (i.e. within the next six months), the Department should assess the financial case for allowing Trusts to put forward applications for central funding for alternative systems compatible with the objectives of the Programme.
- 7. Despite our previous recommendation, the estimate of £3.6 billion for the Programme's local costs remains unreliable. The Department intends to collect some better data as part of the process of producing the next benefits statement for the Programme. In the light of that exercise, the Department should publish a revised, more accurate estimate for local costs and, thereby, for the cost of the Programme as a whole.
- 8. The Department hopes that the Programme will deliver benefits in the form of both financial savings and improvements in patient care and safety. In March 2008, the Department published the first benefits statement for the Programme, for 2006–07, predicting total benefits over 10 years of over £1 billion. There is, however, a lot of work to do within the NHS to realise and measure the benefits. Convincing NHS staff of the benefits will be key to securing their support for the Programme, and the credibility of the figures in the benefits statement would be considerably enhanced if they were audited. We consider future benefits statements should be subject to audit by the Comptroller and Auditor General. The Department should also review achievements under the Programme so that lessons can be identified and shared where products and services are working well.
- 9. Little clinical functionality has been deployed to date, with the result that the expectations of clinical staff have not been met. Deploying systems that offer good clinical functionality and clear benefits is essential if the support of NHS staff is to be secured. For all care records systems offered under the Programme, the Department and the NHS should set out clearly to NHS staff which elements of clinical functionality are included in existing releases of the software, which ones will be incorporated in the next planned releases and by what date, and which will be delivered over a longer timescale.
- 10. The Department has taken action to engage clinicians and other NHS staff but there remains some way to go in securing their support for the Programme. To assess and demonstrate the impact of its efforts to secure support for the

- Programme, the Department should repeat its surveys of NHS staff at regular intervals (at least every year) and publish the results.
- 11. Patients and doctors have understandable concerns about data security. However extensive the Care Record Guarantee and other security provisions being put in place are, ultimately data security and confidentiality rely on the actions of individual members of NHS staff in handling care records and other patient data. To help provide assurance, the Department and the NHS should set out clearly the disciplinary sanctions that will apply in the event that staff breach security procedures, and they should report on their enforcement of them.
- 12. The Department does not have a full picture of data security across the NHS as Trusts and Strategic Health Authorities are required to report only the most serious incidents to the Department. The Department's view is that it is not practical for it to collect details of all security breaches but at present it can offer little reassurance about the nature and extent of lower-level breaches that may be taking place. Given the importance of data security to the success and reputation of the Programme, the Department should consider how greater assurance might be provided through regular reporting. The Department should also report annually on the level of 'serious untoward incidents', on any penalties that have been imposed on suppliers for security breaches, and on the steps being taken to keep patient data secure.
- 13. Confidentiality agreements that the Department made with CSC in respect of two reviews of the delivery arrangements for Lorenzo are unacceptable because they obstruct parliamentary scrutiny of the Department's expenditure. The Department made open-ended confidentiality agreements in respect of these reviews, with the result that information will not be disclosed even after commercial confidentiality has lapsed with the passage of time. We believe this is improper. The Department should desist from entering into agreements of this kind.